CALIFON BOARD OF EDUCATION

PUBLIC HEARING AND REGULAR MEETING

SUGGESTED MOTIONS

March 27, 2006

CALIFON BOARD OF EDUCATION

 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
February 17, 2016 7:30 p.m.

*I.
CALL TO ORDER – OPENING STATEMENT

This meeting is called to order at 7:34 p.m. with the following opening statement read by President Ramarge:


“I would like to announce and have placed in the minutes that adequate notice of this meeting of the Califon Board of Education has been provided in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act. Proper notice of this Regular Meeting was provided in the notice dated May 11, 2015. Said notice was posted at the office of the Califon School, mailed to the Hunterdon County Democrat, the Hunterdon Review and The Express Times.  A copy of this notice has also been posted on the public bulletin board in the Municipal Building and filed with the Borough Clerk.  The agenda of this meeting has been posted at the Califon School and on the district’s website.  

*II.
THE PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

All present participated in the recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance.

*III.
ROLL CALL



Members Present:
Mr. Robert Beers
Dr. Jevan Furmanski


Mrs. Claudia Gangemi






Mr. Terren Suydam






Mr. Matthew Ramarge



Members Absent:
None




Also Present:

Mr. Jason Kornegay, Superintendent







Mr. Thomas Johnston, Asst. BA/Board Secretary







Members of the Public

*IV.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A. A motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Mr. Beers to approve the following minutes.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.
January 20, 2016 Regular Session
*V.
WRITTEN COMMUNCATIONS
 *1.  Revised Board Meeting Calendar, North Hunterdon/Voorhees H.S. District
*VI.
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

*1.  Recognition of WinterFall Grant Recipients for Winter 2016
Mrs. Johnston (middle school science), Mrs. Parisella (first grade), Mrs. Madson (art), Mrs. Thompson (music), Mrs. Medea (fourth grade), and the Media Center.

Mr. Kornegay welcomed Mrs. Winter, and thanked her for her amazing level of support of the Califon School.  Mrs. Winter presented the grants.  Mr. Kornegay discussed the media center award.  Mr. Ramarge thanked Mrs. Winter on behalf of the Board.  She stated that, since 2013, she has provided more than $18,000 in grants to the Califon school.


*2.  HIB Report - NONE
Mr. Kornegay explained that this does not necessarily mean there have been no conflicts.  There are very specific HIB criteria, and if an incident does not meet the criteria, the incident is not reported here.


*3.  Superintendent Update

Mr. Kornegay’s report covered facilities (namely, the septic system) and curriculum and instruction.  He said there will be personnel and special education matters to be discussed in executive session.

*4.  PARCC Study/Results
Mr. Kornegay warned against using percentages as a primary measuring tool du to our small sample size.  Califon can’t be matched up against the State average.  He added he can look at individual students and hone in on where they are doing well and not doing well.  Mr. Kornegay talked about the key areas needing attention, and that there is not much correlation of specific students and specific standards.  Mr. Ramarge asked what the State average for level 5 was.  Mr. Kornegay replied the State does not break out levels four and five, but that the vast majority of students are at level four versus level five.  Mr. Beers mentioned the NJDOE website has some details.  Mr. Bell asked about district factor groups.  Mr. Kornegay said there was some data.

Mr. Kornegay said peer group comparisons and demographics can be confusing, and the most useful comparisons are with other districts in Hunterdon County.  He pinted out some data is suppressed in the system.  Dr. Furmanski asked if that data would be available next month.  Mr. Kornegay discussed the curriculum vision process, and lining up curriculum content and flow.  He added the importance of LinkIt and benchmark assessments.  Is Califon progressing benchmark to benchmark?  If not making the projected growth, look at alignment of curriculum content and timing, checking for gaps and redundancies.
Mr. Kornegay mentioned that PARCC testing is later this year than last year.  Dr. Furmanski asked how the PARCC folks evaluate outcomes; is it better to be kind of good at everything?  Mr. Kornegay pointed out it is a challenging test, and agreed with being pretty good at a lot of things.  He said the scope of testing has not gone down, but the depth has increased.  He said the PARCC is more difficult than the NJASK.  He added the State identifies key standards.
Mr. Beers discussed math and student placements.  He questioned how some students who didn’t understand algebra moved on to high school.  He pointed out that Califon did not have an accelerated math program; it has grade level and below grade level, and that Algebra II is the wall.  He asked where the gap was, and expressed curricular concerns.  Mr. Beers asked what Califon can do for its students, and stated that Califon should identify what remediation Califon students need.  Mr. Kornegay stated it is a mistake to look at only a single grade level score.  He added the need to look at remediation, and making sure there are no gaps at all.  He added that all curriculum builds, and that the new math program is better aligned with the standards.  Dr. Furmanski stated Califon does not have a defined remediation plan in place.  Mr. Kornegay replied things are done on an individual basis.  Dr. Furmanski asked how far one has to go to determine remediation.

Mr. Kornegay discussed Califon’s partnership with Rutgers University, which first covered literacy.  He is now looking at how they can assist with math.  Mr. Suydam if the low statewide numbers questions the validity of the PARCC test; is it too high a standard?  Is there poor education statewide?  Mr. Kornegay mentioned there have been many articles written about that.  He pointed out the national average was lower than the New Jersey average, and reiterated that PARCC is not an easy test.
Mr. Kornegay said the work will focus on moving as many students to levels four and five as possible, being aware that it is not realistic to have every student at those levels.  He said there will be focused conversations over time, and specific programs for students.  All available data will be used.  Mr. Kornegay added this is only a snapshot, but it cannot be ignored.  Mr. Ramarge asked where Mr. Kornegay see Califon at this time.  Mr. Kornegay replied Califon has room to grow, and that the teachers have worked very hard at aligning the curriculum.  There are conversations on best practices.  Mr. Kornegay stressed maintaining focus on student achievement.  He added the school cannot become robotic.  Mr. Kornegay stated he is confident Califon can get to where it needs to be, and that it is headed in the right direction.
Mrs. Gangemi asked about having Rutgers help us look at gaps and the overall curriculum.  Mr. Kornegay replied they would probably be different people than have been here.  He pointed out the staff can find the gaps and redundancies, but he could bring in outside eyes.  Mr. Beers added a document is the easy part; what matters is what goes on day-to-day.  Dr. Furmanski said Mr. Kornegay and Mr. Patton do the day-to-day work.  Mr. Kornegay said curriculum used to be a binder that sat on a shelf collecting dust.  He talked about scheduling regular conversations on curriculum, and the administration bringing the conversation back to practices.  He added it is tougher with one teacher per class.  Mr. Suydam asked about timing the curriculum to PARCC if PARCC goes away.  Mr. Kornegay responded there is no word that PARCC is going away.  He added there are seven states left in the PARCC consortium.  
He stressed there must be data other than PARCC.  He discussed content standards and lining up the curriculum flow to the content standards, and sequence and flow.  Dr. Furmanski talked about the need for specificity, some information being too generic to assess skills, the granular nature of internal benchmarks, and the strengths and weaknesses of skill building.  Mr. Kornegay mentioned benchmarks and synching with content standards.  Dr. Furmanski talked about benchmark assessment versus PARCC assessment.  Mr. Ramarge said the granular level reflects PARCC.  He discussed identifying areas of concern.  He expects staff to excel.  Mr. Ramarge reiterated he is a big proponent of small classes.  He asked if Califon does what it says it will do.  He added he is not a fan of standardized tests.  Mr. Ramarge said the Board will take a serious and strong look in executive session, and that in the next several months there will be a plan in place to correct the deficiencies.
Mr. Beers applauded the efforts of Mr. Kornegay and Mr. Ramarge.  Mr. Ramarge stated that what needs to be addressed must be addressed.  Dr. Furmanski added there must be communication with the public to give them as much information as possible.  Mr. Ramarge said the Board will look at the information and report to the public.


*5.  Demographic Study

Mr. Kornegay presented a draft of the study prepared by Whitehall Associates. It covers a five-year period starting with 2016-2017.  He pointed out that school choice is now stagnant.  Dr. Furnamski asked if the study is prepared on an actuarial basis.  Mr. Kornegay replied yes.  He pointed out that birth rates are down nationally, but that population in urban centers is increasing.  Mr. Kornegay stated the report is a draft but the numbers are fairly accurate.  Mr. Beers pointed out figures on the NJDOE website; 150 students in 2009-2010.  Pre-school began in 2010-2011.  Mr. Kornegay pointed out that Pre-K is in the projections.  Mr. Ramarge remarked the student population is expected to go down 11% over the next five years.  He asked about Lebanon Township.  Mr. Kornegay replied their student population is expected to move from around 650 to around 500.  Mr. Suydam asked why.  Mr. Kornegay replied it is for similar reasons: urbanization, lower housing starts, lower birth rates, higher minimum acreage to build.  Califon’s required acreage is smaller.  Mr. Beers commented he sees the same trend where he works.  Mr. Kornegay said he will review the report completely and present any questions and comments to Whitehall Associates prior to them preparing the final report.  Dr. Furmanski asked how often the studies are done.  Mr. Kornegay replied every five years.
*VII
PUBLIC COMMENT (resolutions only; time limits: 20 min. total; 3 min. /person)
At this time, comment is invited on any matter relating to the resolutions on tonight’s agenda.  

Anyone wishing to speak before the board concerning these resolutions may do so during this public commentary portion of the agenda.  The presenter shall give his/her name and address and make the presentation as brief as possible.  Unless an extension of time is given, each speaker shall be limited to 3 minutes.  

Speakers may offer suggestions or express their concerns. However, in public session, the board will not discuss concerns about individual students or staff members. Other, more appropriate, channels are available for expressing concerns about individual students or staff members.  

The Board President may terminate the remarks of any individual, when they do not adhere to the rules established above.

Mrs. Beers expressed her displeasure with the test scores.  She stated the PARCC scores were low, and the NJASK scores were consistently low the last five to six years, especially in middle school.  She said Califon is unique with teachers teaching grades six, seven, and eight.  She questioned why middle school teachers, as she sees it, are not picking up on deficiencies.  She stressed there needs to be collaboration.  Mrs. Beers expressed concern over the cost per pupil at Califon.  She said while the class sizes are small, the pupil costs are high, and the community is not getting much for the money being spent.  She stressed there cannot be band-aid solutions, questioned the shared vision statement process from last year, and laughed at the over sixty core belief statements that were part of that process.  She mentioned a lack of extra-curricular activities.
Mrs. Beers stated there needs to be an honest discussion with the community.  She suggested the Board over the last few years has been less than honest with the community, and she hopes the current Board will be different from years past.

Mr. Ramarge stated the Califon cost-per-pupil for 2013-14, as per the NJDOE website, was around $23,000, and that the 2014-15 data was not yet available.  He stressed the need to have excellent education at Califon.  He added he welcomes community involvement, but pointed out the last few Board members have run unopposed, and that very few people in the community attend Board meetings.  Dr. Furmanski added the Board is being transparent, and will continue to send out more information.  Mr. Ramarge stated he has no problem with transparency.  Dr. Furmanski said as the budget is constructed, there needs to be accurate numbers.  Mr. Kornegay pointed out there are six different calculations of per-pupil costs.  Dr. Furmanski said the Board must engage with the community, and asked what the community’s values are.  He said there needs to be an action plan to follow the vision statement.
Mrs. Winter asked about the validity of the PARCC tests in light of the number of states that have dropped out of the PARCC consortium.  Mr. Kornegay replied a lot of test validity research was done.  There is a question on how valid the results are.  He added they show a trend that is consistent with the NJASK.  Mr. Kornegay stressed not making decisions based solely on PARCC.  He said he felt most states have pulled out for political reasons.  Mr. Suydam asked about state financial commitments regarding PARCC.  Mr. Kornegay mentioned New Jersey is one of the newest states in the PARCC consortium.  Mrs. Winter asked where the states that dropped out of the consortium went to.  Mr. Kornegay replied he did not know; the Federal government says there must be a test.  He added Califon is responsible to state test, but stressed that benchmarks are better information.  Mr. Furmanski referred to benchmarks as a super report card.  Mr. Kornegay agreed with that perspective.  Dr. Furmanski discussed more data, more feedback, and more analysis.  Mr. Kornegay discussed scheduling and grading.
*VIII.
BOARD SECRETARY/TREASURER’S REPORT

After review of the Secretary’s and Treasurer’s reports for the month of January 2016, based upon consultation with the Board Secretary, the Board of Education of the Borough of Califon has ascertained, to the best of our knowledge and ability, with the information provided, that no major account has been over-expended, that no line item account has encumbrances and expenditures which exceed the line item appropriation, and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year, and hereby certifies the district’s financial plan as approved is being followed as revealed in the financial reports.
Mr. Johnston stated the State Aid should actually be a little higher in 2016-2017 than in the current year, and that the report will be available sometime on February 18, 2016.

*IX.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Mr. Ramarge gave an overview of the latest Finance Committee meeting.  He mentioned shared services for special needs with Lebanon Township and the septic issue.  Mr. Kornegay stated the cost to repair the septic system will be around $70,000, and that we still have a ROD grant available.  Mr. Beers asked if the work can be completed during spring break.  Mr. Kornegay replied it would be tight.  Dr. Furmanski asked if there was any calendar flexibility, especially if not all snow days are used, to add a couple of days to spring break if needed to complete the work.  Mr. Kornegay replied yes.
Mrs. Gangemi discussed the most recent meeting of the Curriculum Committee.  She said she hopes to have all the curriculum work completed by June 30, 2016, and that the effort is being made to locate curriculum gaps.  She also discussed the latest Council of Instruction meeting where the focus was on grading and scheduling.  Mr. Kornegay added the staff has been surveyed regarding scheduling.  He went on to talk about evaluating instructional practices and scheduling logistics.
CONSENT AGENDA
   Matters listed within the consent agenda designated by *( including Board Secretary and Treasurer Report) has been referred to members of the Board of Education and/or its standing committees, for reading and study and will be enacted with one motion. The Personnel items on the consent agenda are recommended by the Superintendent. If separate discussion is desired, the item may be removed from the consent agenda by Board action.
A. Finance/Facilities/Transportation/Personnel
Finance:
A motion was made by Mr. Beers and seconded by Mr. Suydam to approve the following items.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.

Jan/Feb Bills List 
*1.           
Motion to approve the payment of invoices from check number 21910 to check number 21963, non-checks number N1172 thru N1175, and checks 13016 and 21516, in the amount of      $265,559.61.
Budget Transfers
*2. 
Motion to approve the attached list of budget and 10% transfers in the amount of $13,010.00.

Mr. Ramarge asked what the transfers were for.  Mr. Johnston provided the details.

Medicaid Initiative
*3.
Motion to approve the request for a waiver of compliance with respect to the district’s participation in the Special Education Medicaid Initiative (SEMI) Program pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.3 for the 2016-2017 School Year as the district will have fewer than forty (40) Medicaid eligible classified students.

Helen S. Apgar Trust
*4.
Motion to approve Jonathan Baker as the 2016 winner of the Helen S. Apgar Trust Scholarship ($1,000).
Facilities:
*1.
A motion was made by Mr. Beers and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to approve the following use of facilities.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.

North Hunterdon Youth Baseball   Gym (no stage)  Wed. & Fri.   2/24-4/30/16   4-6PM
Transportation:
A motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to approve the following.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.

School Choice Transportation:

*1.
Motion to approve a transportation contract with Tewksbury Board of Education for 11 school choice students at the cost of $9,724.00 for 2015-2016.
*2.
Motion to approve a transportation contract with Lebanon Township Board of Education for 11 choice and 2 special education students at the cost of $11,245 for 2015-2016.
Personnel:

Development/Travel
*1.
A motion was made by Mr. Suydam and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to approve the following staff development/travel.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.
S. Weber     NJSBGA Expo/Conference     Atlantic City, NJ     03/14-16/2016     $125
D. Patton     NJSPA Fall Conference
         Long Branch, NJ     10/20-21/2016     $275

L. Kooger    Google Apps and Tools K-6    Parsippany, NJ        04/07/2016          $239
K. Hoitsma   Google Apps and Tools K-6   Parsippany, NJ        04/07/2016          $239

K. Charleston  Google Apps & Tools K-6   Parsippany, NJ        04/07/2016          $239
Mrs. Gangemi asked if the seminar in Parsippany was the same for all three teachers.  Mr. Kornegay replied that Mrs. Hoitsma would be representing grades 1 thru 3, Mrs. Charleston would be representing grades 4 and 5, and Mrs. Kooger would be representing grade 6.  Mrs. Gangemi asked if it was OK by policy.  Mr. Kornegay said yes.
B. Curriculum and Instruction

A motion was made by Mr. Beers and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to approve the following.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.

Health Report

*1.
Motion to approve the attached Health Report for January 2016.

Field Trips

*2.
Motion to approve the following field trips.

5th/6th Grade     Reading Olympics     Holland Township School   
03/22/2016 
  $175
Mr. Ramarge asked if this included transportation.  Mr. Kornegay replied yes.

7th Gr. Girls   ExxonMobil Presentation  Woodglen School   12/17/16   12:40pm-3:12pm   $0
C. 
Policy:  NONE
D. 
Communications:  NONE
*X.
OLD BUSINESS:  NONE
*XI.
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Beers stated he is dissatisfied with the performance of the middle school.  He added he is happy with the direction the Board is currently taking.  He said it is unfair that the test results are as they are; that the students should have more.  He called it a crisis, and said that a lever cannot simply be pulled to eliminate the crisis.  He stated that everyone must feel that Califon is in a crisis.  He added that Califon is the lowest performing “I” district in the State
Mr. Beers stated the Board needs to look into a sending relationship for the middle school.  He said things have to change.  He added Califon has smart students, but they are not learning in middle school.  He plans to gather more data for an agenda item for Board consideration that would give the Superintendent the power to gather financial information related to a sending relationship with neighboring schools for the middle school.
Mr. Suydam asked about using Twitter as a communication outlet.  Mr. Kornegay said the school currently does not have a Twitter account.  Mr. Suydam mentioned improvements needed with Chromebooks communication.  Mr. Kornegay said Chromebooks policies were sent out.  Mr. Suydam talked about articulating usage guidelines for the school.  Dr. Furmanski asked if a policy was needed.  Mr. Ramarge stressed the Board cannot have a policy on how a parent directs a child at home.  Mr. Kornegay stated Califon has a good acceptable use policy.  Mr. Ramarge suggested a back-to-school night event for Chromebooks.  Mrs. Gangemi asked about Chromebooks maintenance.  Mr. Kornegay said it has been really good.  He added the Samsung Chromebooks is more durable than the Acer Chromebooks.

Dr. Furmanski stated the future planning and visioning exercises are done, and that the Superintendent needs to have an action plan with goals for instruction and specific educational outcomes.  He said he prepared a motion to request an action plan from the Superintendent.  Mr. Ramarge asked for Mr. Kornegay’s feedback after reviewing the motion.  Mr. Kornegay stated the timetable is aggressive, but they need to be aggressive.  He stressed the next one to two years are critical.  He discussed creating actionable items and both short and long term goals; an intelligent way to move forward.  Mr. Beers asked if the action plan should be done by Mr. Kornegay alone or by committee.  Mr. Kornegay replied at some point the plan will have to have others involved.  Mr. Ramarge said the need for a committee should be apparent after a month, and suggested looking at goals for three to six months.  Dr. Furmanski said the process can be week by week.  Mr. Kornegay said he will make the action plan a part of the Superintendent report each month.  Mr. Suydam asked if two months was enough time to put together a draft.  Mr. Kornegay discussed collecting feedback and translating statements into actionable items.  Dr. Furmanski mentioned the need to rush to meet the budget timeline.
A motion was made by Dr. Furmanski and seconded by Mrs. Gangemi to ask the Superintendent to formulate a Strategic Action Plan, informed by the Califon Borough School Vision Statement formulated last year, to organize and articulate the educational and social goals of Califon School for the one, three, and five year time frames and a plan of action to achieve those goals.  The Superintendent would report back to the Board after one month with a detailed description of how the process will proceed, and will report after two months with a draft version of the Plan.  The final version, including all community involvement and any other required immediate actions would be finished before July 1, 2016.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.

*XII.
PUBLIC COMMENT (all school-related topics; time limits: 30 min. total; 3 min. /person)
At this time, comment is invited on any matter relating to the school district.  

Anyone wishing to speak before the board may do so during the public commentary portion of the agenda.  The presenter shall give his/her name and address and make the presentation as brief as possible.  Unless an extension of time is given, each speaker shall be limited to 3 minutes.  

Speakers may offer suggestions or express their concerns. However, in public session, the board will not discuss concerns about individual students or staff members. Other, more appropriate, channels are available for expressing concerns about individual students or staff members.  

The Board President may terminate the remarks of any individual, when they do not adhere to the rules established above.
Mrs. Medea said she thought the septic system was older, and asked why it would be failing so soon.  Mr. Kornegay reviewed the system’s history.  Mrs. Medea asked about school choice transportation.  Mr. Kornegay discussed how it works.
*XIII.
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
A motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Mr. Suydam to approve the following resolution:

WHEREAS, Section 6 of the Open Public Meetings Act, Chapter 231, P.L. 1975 (R.S. 10:4-13), permits the exclusion of the public from a meeting or portion of a meeting of this public body in certain circumstances and 

WHEREAS, the Board must consider (see check below), which is/are exempt from public discussion pursuant to the Act;
____ 1.  Matter which by express provision of law is rendered confidential

____ 2.  Release of information which would impair receipt of federal funds

_ X_ 3.  Individual Privacy/ Student Matters
____ 4.  Collective Bargaining/Negotiations

____ 5.  Real estate matters

____ 6.  Disclosure could impair public safety

____ 7.  Pending/Anticipated Litigation

__X_8.  Terms and conditions of employment

____ 9.  Deliberations involving imposition of specific civil penalty.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education adjourn to executive session at 10:07 p.m. to discuss the above-mentioned matters to the exclusion of all others.  Matters discussed may or may not be made public this evening.  Resulting action may or may not be taken following re-entry into regular session.


Due to personnel matters that were to be discussed during executive session, Mr. Johnston was asked to not attend the executive session.

*XIV.
RECONVENE

A motion was made by Mr. Beers and seconded by Mr. Suydam to reconvene to general session at 11:37 p.m.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.
*XV.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Board, a motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to adjourn at 11:38 p.m.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.

Respectfully Submitted,

Thomas Johnston, Board Secretary
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